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Dear Friends,

Decisions…
Our life is full of decisions. We must take decisions when choosing a career, a partner, we must make choices between alternatives in our private, business or professional lives. We can take a decision that defines our next step or the future, or we must take a decision about something that has already happened. And there are good decisions, bad decisions, or decisions that are extremely hard to take but you know you just cannot avoid them.

In recent months several important decisions were born that made an imprint on the entire sport of weightlifting and definitely shaped its immediate and distant future.
The first such decision fell on 8th July 2005 in Singapore – with a happy outcome for our sport. The Members of the International Olympic Committee voted on the sports, one by one, whether to remain or not on the program of the 2012 Olympic Games. We believe it needs no special explanation what indeed was at stake in this voting. An eventual “No” could have meant disaster, a dramatic decline of our sport and a loss of prestige and face in the Olympic and Sports Movement that would have been almost impossible to compensate. Alas, the IOC Members voted confidence to weightlifting! The decision – we must understand – was not at all automatic, as two sports were eventually removed from the Olympic menu, and we all know how badly our sport’s image had been tarnished by the spots of doping (the Athens situation did not help, either). Therefore, immense backstage work had to precede the decision, in which our ace was undoubtedly that we managed to convince the decision-makers of the honesty and the sincerity of our fight against doping in weightlifting. 
Thus, the Singapore vote resulted in a – for us favourable – decision, but it was taken by others, with the IWF President’s vote being just one of the necessary majority.

However, there were decisions we had to take ourselves. Now it seems so simple, but it was after long consideration that we introduced the one-kilo progression in our sport, dropping the traditional 2.5 and 0.5kg increments. Well, this proved to be an excellent decision working towards the benefit of our competitions and our public image. 

On the other hand, we had to pass some other decisions despite an aching heart. For instance, there was no question or hesitation in us when sanctioning the Hungarian Weightlifting Federation with a one-year ban as a result of the doping cases at the 2004 Olympic Games. Or, somewhat later, the Executive Board was resolute when confirming a one-year suspension to be imposed on one of the strongest nations in our sport, Iran – again as a consequence of multiple doping offences.

And, most recently, here is the case of the Turkish Federation. Host of our unforgettable Centenary and Electoral Congress, fantastic World Championships, a leader in the sport, a home of marvellous Olympic and world champions: yes, it is Turkey. Yet, the Turkish Weightlifting Federation is also an affiliated member of the IWF and as such the IWF Anti-Doping Policy and Constitution apply. What happened was a series of violations, committed by the Turkish team members and their coaches, in the course of unannounced anti-doping controls. Besides, three-times Olympic and multiple world champion Halil Mutlu returned a positive sample at the European Championships. The WADA and the IOC were both watching keenly what we were going to do. Again, we were facing a very-very difficult decision. But it was clear that it had to be taken. The rules are unambiguous and we either go by them or we lose – and we lose more than just a nation for a definite or indefinite period of time. So, the IWF Executive Board was again unanimous considering that we had indeed no real alternative than to abide by our rules and principles and impose a preliminary suspension on Turkey. It lasts until a Hearing Panel can meet with the Federation and report to the IWF Executive Board, at its next meeting, for a further and final decision. Since that will happen during the 2005 World Championships in Doha, Qatar, the practical consequence is that Turkish weightlifters cannot be entered and participate in the Centennial World Championships! Certainly we shall miss some of the sport’s great stars – who, individually, may be innocent – but the sport of weightlifting must go on and win in the end. We firmly believe, in fact, that this is the only way it actually can win.
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